### UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT FOR THE DISTRICT OF CONNECTICUT

CONNECTICUT VETERANS LEGAL CENTER and STRONGHOLD FREEDOM FOUNDATION,

Plaintiffs,

Civil Action No. 3:23-cv-00408

v.

April 3, 2023

DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE,

Defendant.

### **COMPLAINT**

1. In the weeks following the September 11 attacks, the Nation grappled with immense fear, grief, and uncertainty, and the military prepared for war. While fires were still burning at Ground Zero, a contingent of the most elite members of the United States Armed Forces landed at Karshi-Khanabad Air Base, a former Soviet installation in Uzbekistan.

2. Two weeks later, two United States Army Special Forces teams launched from Karshi-Khanabad into Afghanistan to conduct the initial ground attacks against al-Qa'ida and the Taliban. These were the first military boots on the ground in what would become Operation Enduring Freedom, the official name for the War in Afghanistan. Those who remained at Karshi-Khanabad were tasked with supporting operations in Afghanistan and transforming the dilapidated garrison into Camp Stronghold Freedom, the United States Military's foothold in the region.

3. Shortly after their arrival, Air Force personnel noticed fixed signs throughout the base warning of radiation and toxic materials. Security personnel guarding Karshi-Khanabad's perimeter passed out and collapsed while standing next to trenches filled with pools of black goo a stagnate cocktail of hazardous chemicals that had leeched up from the undersoil. These

### Case 3:23-cv-00408-RNC Document 1 Filed 04/03/23 Page 2 of 20

servicemembers had to be dragged, unconscious, from their posts. Environmental and occupational health tests conducted by the United States Army Center for Health Promotion and Preventative Medicine (CHPPM) revealed the presence of uranium, chemical weapons, asbestos, aviation maintenance solvents, and jet fuel. These and other liquid contaminants were present in quantities so great that they saturated the soil.



A U.S. servicemember stands at a warning sign at Karshi-Khanabad Air Base.

4. At least 15,777 members of the United States Armed Forces served at Camp Stronghold Freedom, or "K2," until its closure in 2005, where they provided essential support to combat operations in Afghanistan. Those stationed at K2 became ill at higher-than-usual rates and consistently complained of suspicious environmental pollutants. The Department of Defense, however, has insisted that there was "nothing to see here," and that servicemembers faced little atypical risk.

### Case 3:23-cv-00408-RNC Document 1 Filed 04/03/23 Page 3 of 20

5. These service members worked and lived in punishing conditions, performing their jobs honorably while operating under unfathomable physical and mental stress. They were told that nothing was wrong with the Base and they followed the orders they were given.

6. Two decades later, however, veterans of Camp Stronghold Freedom still do not know what toxins they were exposed to while serving at Karshi-Khanabad.

7. For many who were sickened, this missing information frustrates their ability to obtain accurate medical diagnoses and adequate treatment plans. Healthy veterans, meanwhile, fear the unknown, and seek to take proactive steps to monitor their health and limit potential risks.

8. In order to inform the public about the risks members of our Armed Forces face and to help Karshi-Khanabad veterans obtain information crucial to adequate medical treatment, Plaintiffs Connecticut Veterans Legal Center (CVLC) and Stronghold Freedom Foundation (SFF) requested documents concerning toxic exposure at Karshi-Khanabad in the Department of Defense's possession pursuant to the Freedom of Information Act (FOIA). In violation of FOIA, Defendant has failed to provide timely, adequate responses to these requests.

9. To make the stakes clear: Karshi-Khanabad veterans have expressed that their bodies are falling apart, and the information in the Defendant's possession is crucial to their medical treatment. They cannot afford any further delay.

10. Plaintiffs bring this action under the Freedom of Information Act, 5 U.S.C. § 552, to compel Defendant DoD to conduct a reasonable search and promptly produce wrongfully withheld records.

#### JURISDICTION AND VENUE

This Court has jurisdiction over this matter pursuant to 5 U.S.C. § 552(a)(4)(B) and
28 U.S.C. §§ 1331 and 1361.

### Case 3:23-cv-00408-RNC Document 1 Filed 04/03/23 Page 4 of 20

12. Venue is proper under 5 U.S.C. § 552(a)(4)(B) and 28 U.S.C. § 1391(e)(1)(C) because Plaintiff Connecticut Veterans Legal Center resides and maintains its principal place of business in the District of Connecticut, and no real property is involved in this action.

#### **PARTIES**

13. Plaintiff Connecticut Veterans Legal Center is a Connecticut-based § 501(c)(3) nonprofit organization that advocates on behalf of veterans, including by providing legal assistance to veterans who have been denied critical health and disability benefits by the Department of Veterans Affairs (VA). Toxic exposure is an understudied issue that affects much of the population CVLC serves. CVLC has represented veterans affected by toxic exposure and often utilizes FOIA to request information that may assist its support of Connecticut's veterans.

14. Plaintiff Stronghold Freedom Foundation (SFF) is a § 501(c)(3) nonprofit organization that serves to address the toxic exposures of veterans who were deployed to Karshi-Khanabad during Operation Enduring Freedom. SFF grew from a grassroots movement of Karshi-Khanabad veterans who, after finding each other via social media, joined together as they navigated serious health issues they believed were caused by toxic exposure there.

15. Defendant Department of Defense (DoD) is the federal agency responsible for coordinating and supervising all agencies and functions of the United States government directly related to the United States Armed Forces. DoD is an agency within the meaning of 5 U.S.C. § 552(f).

### FACTUAL ALLEGATIONS

16. Until 1992, Karshi-Khanabad was an airbase for the Armed Forces of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics.

17. For years, the Soviet Armed Forces disposed of aviation maintenance solvents and chemicals at Karshi-Khanabad, contaminating the soil and surrounding environment.

18. United States Armed Forces uncovered two hazardous material disposal areas from the Soviet period at Karshi-Khanabad. The first was a large field with a bottomless two-hundredliter drum that channeled hazardous aviation maintenance solvents and material directly into the ground. The second was a drainage ditch that collected chemical runoff from the aviation maintenance sites and, similarly, channeled the hazardous substances directly into the surrounding earth.

19. The Soviet Armed Forces piped jet fuel into Karshi-Khanabad from four miles away from the base. Approximately ten percent of all fuel transported along this pipeline leached directly into the ground at the Air Base.

20. Altogether, millions of gallons of jet fuel and aviation maintenance solvents seeped into the ground at Karshi-Khanabad. These compounds are not water soluble and remained in the earth.

21. While operating at Karshi-Khanabad, the Soviet Union maintained stores of nerve agents, likely for use in the Soviet-Afghan War. When the Soviet Armed Forces left Karshi-Khanabad in 1992, they detonated the facilities where nerve agents were prepared and stored, scattering nerve agents throughout the base and leaving trace amounts in the ground and structures.

22. Uzbekistan was also one of the largest suppliers of uranium for the Soviet Union, and uranium was mined in the region surrounding Karshi-Khanabad. The yellowcake uranium was

### Case 3:23-cv-00408-RNC Document 1 Filed 04/03/23 Page 6 of 20

then transported to Karshi-Khanabad and concentrated to facilitate its transport elsewhere. This process reduced the amount of raw material by partially enriching the uranium. When the Soviet Union left Karshi-Khanabad, they also detonated the facility where the uranium was processed, which scattered partially enriched, radioactive uranium throughout Karshi-Khanabad.

23. Uzbekistan took control of the base in 1992, after the dissolution of the Soviet Union and its emergence as an independent nation.

### United States Armed Forces at Karshi-Khanabad

24. On October 5, 2001, elements of the elite Combined Joint Special Operations Task Force, including 5th Special Forces Group, 160th Special Operations Aviation Regiment, Air Force Combatant Controllers, and other supporting units, landed at Karshi-Khanabad to begin the invasion of Afghanistan. These servicemembers were not informed of the presence of toxic substances at Karshi-Khanabad.

25. When the United States Armed Forces arrived, the only remaining infrastructure was several hardened aircraft shelters. It took six weeks for tents to arrive at Karshi-Khanabad. In the interim, servicemembers utilized the hardened aircraft shelters for working and living spaces. Many Karshi-Khanabad veterans slept in sleeping bags directly on the ground.

26. When tents arrived, servicemembers transitioned to working and sleeping in their tents. The tents would often fill with the foul-smelling water that flowed throughout Karshi-Khanabad, combining with other substances scattered on the ground and in the soil.



"Tent City" at Camp Stronghold Freedom collected rainwater from around the Air Base.

27. Upon their arrival, members of the United States Armed Forces began constructing earthen berms to improve the Air Base's security against the sporadic incoming small-arms fire that the Base faced from Islamic extremists inside Uzbekistan.

28. To construct the berms, servicemembers dug trenches approximately one hundred yards long by five feet wide to supply the necessary dirt. The berms and trenches completely encircled K2.

29. Soon after servicemembers at Karshi-Khanabad began manning security positions atop the berms, they started reporting severe and otherwise unexplained medical symptoms, including headaches, nausea, and loss of consciousness. Those not positioned on the berms similarly developed strange symptoms, including headaches, nausea, and full-body rashes.

30. Colonel Gordon Peters, M.D., M.P.H. (ret.) was the Joint Special Operations Task Force Surgeon who led the medical team that cared for the Special Operations Forces (SOF) at Karshi-Khanabad during the initial invasion of Afghanistan. Dr. Peters was alarmed by the high

### Case 3:23-cv-00408-RNC Document 1 Filed 04/03/23 Page 8 of 20

rates of servicemembers presenting to the sick bay with symptoms. He launched an investigation into the working conditions on the berms. Dr. Peters discovered a chemical odor emanating from the trenches that was so intense that he believed lighting one match would ignite the entire area.

31. Dr. Peters observed that the trenches were filled with a liquid that was approximately one and one-half feet deep. The liquid was thick and dark at the bottom and viscous and chemical-solvent-like at the top. Dr. Peters assessed that there was significant chemical contamination in the liquid and that the chemical contamination had likely caused the severe symptoms that the Karshi-Khanabad servicemembers stationed on the berms reported to him.

32. CHPPM arrived at Karshi-Khanabad approximately ten days later to conduct an environmental and occupational health study. Such studies must be completed if servicemembers will be present at a location for more than thirty days, but the alarming reports from Karshi-Khanabad prompted expedited assessments. This CHPPM team consisted of five scientists, including industrial hygienists and epidemiologists.

33. Soon after arriving, CHPPM discovered asbestos throughout the Air Base.

34. CHPPM conducted tests of the liquid in the trenches and identified several volatile organic compounds, predominately jet fuel and aviation maintenance solvents.

35. These contaminants were remnants of the era of Soviet Union control. Excavating the ground to construct the berms had exposed soil saturated with large amounts of the chemicals that the Soviets had poured into the earth. The contaminants then stagnated in the trenches.

36. During this initial survey, CHPPM tests detected the presence of an organophosphate nerve agent.

37. CHPPM also discovered yellowcake uranium scattered throughout an approximately twenty-acre field between the western wall of Karshi-Khanabad and the main road

### Case 3:23-cv-00408-RNC Document 1 Filed 04/03/23 Page 9 of 20

into town. This survey determined that the uranium was not depleted. Instead, CHPPM personnel told Camp Stronghold Freedom leadership and medical staff that the uranium scattered in the field was *radioactive* yellowcake uranium, detailing the tests they had run to distinguish between depleted and partially enriched uranium.

38. The United States Military contracted with locals to truck gravel into the Air Base and cover the contaminated ground in order to address the hazard posed by toxic organic volatile compounds that saturated the soil. This process took several months, and many servicemembers at Karshi-Khanabad had to sleep directly on the contaminated ground in the intervening period.

39. The gravel provided minimal protection. The volatile organic compounds in the soil off-gassed at a high rate, and an abrasive chemical smell was present long after the gravel project was completed.

40. Security personnel continued to maintain defensive positions on top of the berms directly above pools of toxic contaminants.

41. Areas that were identified as contaminated with asbestos and uranium were cordoned off.



Radiation warning sign at Karshi-Khanabad with a pond in the contaminated area.

### Case 3:23-cv-00408-RNC Document 1 Filed 04/03/23 Page 10 of 20

42. Servicemembers at Karshi-Khanabad were advised to avoid unnecessary digging into the earth. However, extensive digging was necessary to develop and maintain this major air base, exposing servicemembers directly to toxic substances.

43. The earthen security berms channeled Karshi-Khanabad's substantial rainwater directly into living and working areas. This water indiscriminately flowed through the cordoned-off areas and living areas alike.

44. Karshi-Khanabad servicemembers were not briefed about the risks from the toxic substances that CHPPM discovered. After CHPPM's study, servicemembers continued to live at and operate from Karshi-Khanabad in support of the ongoing War in Afghanistan.

45. Increasingly, conventional troops and units from the Marine Corps, Army, Air Force, and Navy cycled through Karshi-Khanabad alongside SOF. These veterans likewise stood guard atop berms a few feet above stagnant pools of black goo; worked alongside signs warning of areas contaminated with radioactive materials and chemical agents; and slept in tents filled with pools of rainwater that brought it all into their living spaces.

46. During the ensuing years, toxic exposure at Karshi-Khanabad persisted.

47. In June 2002, two unidentified individuals in hazardous contamination suits evacuated servicemembers from a hardened aircraft shelter at Karshi-Khanabad. These servicemembers were told later that the evacuation was predicated on a false-positive detection of an unspecified hazard, and they were cleared to return to the hardened aircraft shelter.

48. Also in June 2002, a soldier wearing a gas mask took air samples utilizing a Chemical Agent Monitor in a storage room at Karshi-Khanabad.

### Case 3:23-cv-00408-RNC Document 1 Filed 04/03/23 Page 11 of 20

49. This masked soldier notified a Karshi-Khanabad servicemember in the room that he had detected the presence of Mustard Gas in two locations, and a different chemical agent, either a blood, blister, or nerve agent, in a third location.

50. In the days that followed, the Karshi-Khanabad servicemembers in this storage room were told that the alarms were false positives caused by pesticides. Later, they were told that paint fumes caused false positives.

51. The storeroom's servicemembers were nonetheless given new work quarters, but the flight and survival equipment from the room was placed back into issue circulation without decontamination. The aircrew who utilized this equipment were not briefed about these events.

52. In 2005, relations between the United States and Uzbekistan deteriorated. The United States Armed Forces ceased utilizing Karshi-Khanabad in November 2005.

53. The number of military personnel who deployed to Karshi-Khanabad exceeds 15,777.

### Advocacy Efforts and Increasing Knowledge of Toxic Exposure at Karshi-Khanabad

54. In the following years, many of those who served at Karshi-Khanabad developed serious and often rare medical conditions, including cancers and other lethal illnesses. Many of them, together with their families, struggled to access appropriate treatment within the military, at the Department of Veterans Affairs, and from civilian providers. And many of those who had served on the base died.

55. Beginning in 2012, Karshi-Khanabad veterans banded together on social media in an informal group to discuss the medical conditions they and their friends had developed. They remembered the roped-off areas of contamination and the Soviet-era "Danger: Radioactive" signs that dotted the base. They believed that these illnesses, unusual for their demographic groups,

### Case 3:23-cv-00408-RNC Document 1 Filed 04/03/23 Page 12 of 20

stemmed from toxic exposures at K2. Karshi-Khanabad Veterans Paul Widener and Mike West formed a Facebook group, "Karshi-Khanabad, Uzbekistan Radiation and Toxic Exposure."

56. Mr. West was diagnosed with colon cancer and other health issues in 2010. Together, Mr. West and Mr. Widener hoped that the Facebook group could lend moral support to K2 veterans and uncover more knowledge about the toxic exposure there. Mr. West died of cancer in 2013.

57. Without access to necessary information from Defendant, Karshi-Khanabad veterans used the Facebook group to pool their resources and share what evidence they could find from open sources and their own recollections. The group grew as more and more Karshi-Khanabad veterans fell ill with rare conditions and connected with their fellow K2 veterans, seeking any information that could help determine why they were sick. The Facebook group remains a critical resource for these veterans.

58. In December 2019, McClatchy DC published an article, "Cancers strike veterans who deployed to Uzbek base where black goo oozed, ponds glowed."

59. This article assessed the extent of the toxic exposure at Karshi-Khanabad. The information in this article was obtained through interviews with Karshi-Khanabad veterans, including members of the Facebook group, and notably, documents and portions of documents obtained by McClatchy that remain in Defendant's possession.

60. This article reported many facts for the first time. DoD still has not made many of the documents uncovered in McClatchy's reporting publicly available.

61. Though the article was pathbreaking, the documents uncovered through McClatchy's reporting do not contain information sufficient to determine conclusively what toxins Karshi-Khanabad veterans were exposed to.

### Case 3:23-cv-00408-RNC Document 1 Filed 04/03/23 Page 13 of 20

62. The article nevertheless provided an impetus for rapid growth in the group's membership, and Stronghold Freedom Foundation (SFF) was incorporated as a § 501(c)(3) nonprofit organization in March 2020 as a result.

63. SFF began working with Congress to obtain information from Defendant about toxic exposure at Karshi-Khanabad.

64. On July 9, 2020, the House Committee on Oversight and Reform Subcommittee on National Security released a small number of previously classified reports from 2001, 2002, and 2004 that were produced by Defendant. The DoD withheld these documents from Congress for months before turning them over.

65. CHPPM's report and findings from their initial survey of environmental and occupational health conditions at Karshi-Khanabad still have not been released.

66. The contaminants described in the declassified reports are of an insufficient type or quantity to explain the severe symptoms that many Karshi-Khanabad veterans experience.

67. Many conclusions in the released reports are not consistent with earlier reports and accounts from Karshi-Khanabad veterans, and these disparities are inadequately explained by the reports that Defendant has released thus far.

68. Many Karshi-Khanabad veterans are still fighting to manage and treat their rare illnesses. The occurrence of these illnesses in otherwise healthy individuals often astounds their doctors. Veterans who served at Karshi-Khanabad know that they were exposed to potential toxins but are unable to explain what they were exposed to, and their doctors are unable to determine whether their exposure was sufficient to warrant further testing.

69. Mr. Brian Fausett, who deployed to Karshi-Khanabad from 2002 to 2003, was hospitalized for three days while serving at Karshi-Khanabad. Though healthy before deploying,

### Case 3:23-cv-00408-RNC Document 1 Filed 04/03/23 Page 14 of 20

Mr. Fausett has since had ongoing health issues, including photosensitive migraines and small fiber neuropathy.

70. Mr. Fausett lived with the often-debilitating symptoms of these illnesses for years, while doctors struggled to accurately diagnose and treat his conditions. It was only after Mr. Faucett could prove that he was exposed to toxic substances via the 2019 McClatchy article that his doctor approved a nerve biopsy, which led to his current nerve fiber neuropathy diagnosis.

71. Similarly, Ms. Meredith Politte, who served at Karshi-Khanabad from September to December 2003, fell ill while at Karshi-Khanabad. During a biomedical briefing upon her arrival at Karshi-Khanabad, Ms. Politte asked if the servicemembers were safe with the known toxins present. The briefer retorted that, "he was glad he already had kids," implying that the servicemembers could face serious health repercussions.

72. Ms. Politte developed Raynaud's Disease and gastrointestinal issues while at Karshi-Khanabad. She has since developed an autoimmune disorder and neurological issues, and suffered a stroke at age 34. Now a nurse, Ms. Politte believes that knowledge of what substances she was exposed to would have provided essential context as she navigated these ailments.

73. Mr. Fausett and Ms. Politte's stories demonstrate a common issue among veterans of Karshi-Khanabad: without accurate and complete patient histories, including toxic exposures, patients and medical providers alike struggle to piece together a complete picture of an individual's health issues.

### Plaintiffs' FOIA Requests

74. After reviewing the documents released by Congress in 2020 and the documents published by McClatchy, Plaintiffs determined that these records were insufficient to explain the rare illnesses experienced by Karshi-Khanabad veterans, the large number of first-person reports

### Case 3:23-cv-00408-RNC Document 1 Filed 04/03/23 Page 15 of 20

of toxic exposure at Karshi-Khanabad, and evidence of toxic exposure at Karshi-Khanabad from unofficial sources, which stand in tension with the benign nature of DoD's reports.

75. Plaintiffs surmised that, because of the substantial difference between earlier-intime and later-in-time reports released by DoD, there are likely documents in DoD's possession that contain relevant information.

76. This is further supported by the documents obtained by McClatchy that were in DoD's possession and that have not otherwise been publicly released.

77. Information contained in such documents could provide invaluable support to Karshi-Khanabad veterans and their healthcare providers. Records from DoD could contain information that would allow healthcare providers to know with greater certainty the type and quantity of toxic substances that Karshi-Khanabad veterans were exposed to.

78. To better inform the public of the risks these veterans faced and to facilitate veterans' efforts to provide their doctors with the information doctors need to perform their jobs, Plaintiffs submitted a series of FOIA requests to DoD.

79. The DoD has not provided a comprehensive list of those units that served at Karshi-Khanabad, nor has it contacted personnel that served at the Airbase and informed them of the exposures they faced. Stronghold Freedom Foundation has developed an unofficial list identifying scores of units that served at Karshi-Khanabad. *See* Exhibit A. Identification of those exposed is a critical first step in helping veterans secure screening and treatment.

80. On August 24, 2022, Plaintiffs submitted FOIA requests via mail to the DoD Office of the Inspector General (OIG) and the United States Army Public Health Center (APHC), an organization under DoD's authority and successor agency of CHPPM.

### Case 3:23-cv-00408-RNC Document 1 Filed 04/03/23 Page 16 of 20

81. On October 11, 2022, Plaintiffs submitted the same FOIA requests to the Office of the Secretary of Defense (OSD), United States Central Command (CENTCOM), and United States Special Operations Command (SOCOM) via mail. These three entities are under DoD's authority.

82. OIG acknowledged receipt of the FOIA requests on August 31, 2022. OIG characterized the FOIA requests as misdirected. OIG directed plaintiffs to send their requests to OSD but took no action to route the FOIA requests to OSD or any other responsive agency within DoD's organizational structure. OIG stated on a phone call that they would take no further action with regard to this request on August 31, 2022, and never provided a formal written response with notice of administrative appellate routes, nor did they re-direct the request elsewhere within DoD.

83. The FOIA requests submitted to APHC were delivered on August 30, 2022, though APHC did not acknowledge receipt of the FOIA requests until October 11, 2022. On October 13, 2022, APHC instructed Plaintiffs to amend their FOIA requests and to resubmit them in electronic format. Plaintiffs resubmitted the amended FOIA requests to APHC via email on January 30, 2023 (copy attached as Exhibit B). APHC has not responded to this resubmission in any form.

84. OSD acknowledged receipt of the FOIA requests via email on October 27, 2022, and notified Plaintiffs that OSD placed their FOIA requests in the complex processing queue.

85. SOCOM acknowledged receipt of the FOIA requests on October 27, 2022, and denied that they were in possession of any responsive documents. SOCOM notified Plaintiffs via phone that CENTCOM would have responsive documents but never provided a formal written response with notice of administrative appellate routes, nor did they re-direct the request elsewhere within DoD.

### Case 3:23-cv-00408-RNC Document 1 Filed 04/03/23 Page 17 of 20

86. The FOIA requests were mailed to CENTCOM on October 11, 2022. For 123 days these requests sat in CENTCOM's mailbox. On February 24, 2023, the United States Postal Service returned these requests to CVLC and SFF as "unclaimed."

87. During a February 24, 2023, call between Plaintiffs' counsel and CENTCOM, CENTCOM confirmed that the address that the FOIA requests were delivered to was the correct mailing address for submitting FOIA requests to CENTCOM.

88. On January 26, 2023, Plaintiffs submitted a supplemental FOIA request to OSD and CENTCOM (copy attached as Exhibit C). The purpose of this supplemental request is to request that Defendant produce copies of the documents in their possession that were published by McClatchy.

89. OSD acknowledged receipt of this supplemental request on February 6, 2023, and placed this request in the complex processing queue on February 16, 2023. OSD did not provide a date on which a determination is expected to be dispatched.

90. In a letter dated March 6, 2023, but received by Plaintiffs on March 28, 2023, and attached as Exhibit D, OSD provided a "final response" to Plaintiffs' FOIA. OSD wrote that it lacked responsive documents and referred Plaintiffs to additional "DoD Components" to which Plaintiffs could submit new FOIAs, if they desired. Plaintiffs filed an administrative appeal on March 31, 2023.

91. OSD's response elaborates DoD FOIA response policy and practice, stating: "There is no central FOIA processing point for records for the entire Department of Defense (DoD). FOIA processing is decentralized and delegated to those officials of the Military Departments and various DoD Components who generate and/or maintain the records being sought or reviewed."

### Case 3:23-cv-00408-RNC Document 1 Filed 04/03/23 Page 18 of 20

92. OSD's response is functionally the same as OIG's response in August of 2022, except that OIG and OSD referred Plaintiffs to different "Components" of DoD. *Supra* ¶. 82.

93. In short: Plaintiffs submitted a FOIA request to OIG. OIG responded by characterizing the Request as misdirected, denying that they held any responsive documents. OIG directed plaintiffs to resubmit to OSD, who OIG claimed held responsive documents. Plaintiffs resubmitted their request to OSD as OIG directed. OSD then responded by again characterizing the Request as misdirected, and again denying that they held any responsive documents. OSD then directed Plaintiffs to submit their FOIA Request to two new DoD components.

94. DoD's practice of closing FOIA requests without producing responsive documents and requiring FOIA requestors to submit new FOIA requests demands extensive time and resources on the part of requestors and allows DoD to restart the FOIA statutory deadline in clear violation of FOIA's requirements.

95. CENTCOM received the supplemental FOIA request on January 30, 2023, and has not responded to this supplemental request in any form.

96. Camp Stronghold Freedom veterans need the information in the withheld documents to receive timely preventative care, accurate medical diagnoses and effective treatment plans. It is crucial that Plaintiffs receive the requested information promptly, as required by statute, so that they may begin disseminating this information to veterans of Camp Stronghold Freedom.

97. In the two hundred and twenty-two days since CVLC and SFF submitted their first FOIA requests, DoD has not produced a single document. Karshi-Khanabad veterans have been denied the information in DoD's possession for two decades. Today, many Karshi-Khanabad veterans remain seriously ill. They must have the requested information before it is too late.

### CAUSES OF ACTION

98. Plaintiffs repeat and incorporate every allegation contained in paragraphs 1-97 as if set forth in full.

99. Defendant's failure to notify Plaintiffs within twenty days (excepting Saturdays, Sundays, and legal public holidays) whether it will comply with their requests violated their rights to records under 5 U.S.C. § 552(a)(6)(A) and 5 U.S.C. § 552(a)(3)(A).

100. Defendant's failure to release responsive, non-exempt records violated Plaintiffs' right to those records under 5 U.S.C. § 552(a)(3)(A).

101. Defendant's failure to make a reasonable search for responsive records violated Plaintiffs' rights under 5 U.S.C. § 552(a)(3)(C).

102. Defendant's practice of refusing to route misdirected requests to the appropriate agency component violated Plaintiffs' rights under 5 U.S.C. § 552 (a)(6)(A)(ii).

### **REQUESTED RELIEF**

WHEREFORE, Plaintiffs SFF and CVLC respectfully request that this Court:

 Order Defendant to conduct a reasonable search for records responsive to Plaintiffs' requests;

- (2) Order Defendant to disclose and release responsive, non-exempt records in their entireties;
- (3) Order Defendant to grant a full fee waiver to Plaintiffs;
- (4) Provide for expeditious proceedings in this action;
- (5) Award Plaintiffs costs and reasonable attorney fees in this action as provided by

5 U.S.C. § 552(a)(4)(E); and

(6) Issue a declaratory judgment stating that, with respect to FOIA requests that DoD components determine to be misdirected, Defendant's practice of responding to these

requests by refusing to redirect these requests within DoD to the correct DoD Component and instead requiring that these requests be resubmitted constitutes a violation of FOIA's routing and effective search provisions.

(7) Grant any other relief the Court deems appropriate.

Dated: April 3, 2023 New Haven, CT

Respectfully Submitted,

By: <u>/s/ Michael J. Wishnie</u> Grace Fenwick, Law Student Intern<sup>\*</sup> Derek Nelson, Law Student Intern<sup>\*</sup> Michael Sullivan, Law Student Intern<sup>\*</sup> Nate Urban, Law Student Intern<sup>\*</sup> Meghan Brooks, ct31147 Michael J. Wishnie, ct27221 Veterans Legal Services Clinic Jerome N. Frank Legal Services Organization P.O. Box 209090 New Haven, CT 06520-9090 Tel: (203) 432-4800 meghan.brooks @ylsclinics.org michael.wishnie@ylsclinics.org

<sup>\*</sup> Motion for law student appearances forthcoming.

Case 3:23-cv-00408-RNC Document 1-1 Filed 04/03/23 Page 1 of 4

### **EXHIBIT A**

1st Battalion, 20th Special Forces Group 1st Ranger Battalion, 75th Ranger Regiment 2nd Battalion, 19th Special Forces Group 2nd Battalion, 20th Special Forces Group 2nd Logistics Readiness Squadron 2nd Ranger Battalion, 75th Ranger Regiment 3rd Equipment Maintenance Squadron 4th Equipment Maintenance Squadron 4th Special Operations Squadron 5th Battalion, 19th Special Forces Group 5th Civil Engineer Squadron 5th Special Forces Group 5th Special Operations Squadron 6th Special Operations Squadron 8th Ordinance Company 8th Special Operations Squadron 9th Special Operations Squadron 10th Mountain Division Headquarters and Headquarters Company 14th Weapons Squadron 15th Aircraft Maintenance Unit 15th Special Operations Squadron 16th Aviation Ground Support 16th Aviation Maintenance Unit 16th Civil Engineer Squadron 16th Equipment Maintenance Squadron 16th Logistics Readiness Squadron 16th Maintenance Squadron 16th Medical Group 16th Operations Group 16th Operations Support Squadron 16th Special Operations Squadron 16th Security Forces Squadron 18th Flight Test Squadron 20th Air Support Operations Squadron 20th Engineer Brigade 23rd Ordinance Company 23rd Special Tactics Squadron

24th Quartermaster Company 25th Aerial Port Squadron 26th Quartermaster Battalion 33rd Area Support Group 36th Airlift Squadron 38th Rescue Squadron 39th Airlift Squadron 40th Airlift Squadron 41st Electronic Combat Squadron 41st Rescue Squadron 42nd Aerial Port Squadron 43rd Aeromedical Evacuation Squadron 46th Corps Support Group 48th Civil Engineer Squadron 49th Material Maintenance Squadron 50th Air Refueling Squadron 58th Maintenance Company GS 60th Aerial Port Squadron 61st Airlift Squadron 62nd Aircraft Maintenance Squadron 62nd Logistics Readiness Squadron 65th Military Police Company 66th Rescue Squadron 71st Rescue Squadron 79th Rescue Squadron 81st Aerial Port Squadron 90th Regional Support Command 92nd Engineering Company 96th Civil Affairs Battalion 96th Civil Engineer Group 96th Logistics Readiness Squadron 107th Aerial Refueling Wing 107th Weather Flight 112th Special Operations Signal Battalion 113th Military Police Company 116th Air Control Wing 130th Airlift Wing 133rd Airlift Wing 136th Airlift Wing

137th Airlift Wing 139th Airlift Wing 142nd Airlift Squadron 143rd Airlift Wing 145th Aerial Port Squadron 152nd Aerial Port Flight 156th Airlift Squadron 160th Special Operations Aviation Regiment 164th Airlift Squadron 164th Corps Support Group 165th Airlift Wing 166th Airlift Wing 169th Fighter Wing 172nd Medical Logistics Battalion Detachment 1 174th Security Forces Squadron 175th Security Forces Squadron 177th Security Forces Squadron 179th Airlift Wing 179th Military Police Company 181st Airlift Squadron 181st Weather Flight 184th Maintenance Squadron 185th Airlift Squadron 189th Airlift Squadron 191st Maintenance Squadron 192nd Airlift Squadron 213th Area Support Group 227th Medical Detachment 238th Maintenance Company 249th Engineer Battalion (Prime Power), Team 6, Bravo Company 261st Area Support Medical Battalion 274th Forward Surgical Team 279th Engineer Detachment 290th Military Policy Company 305th Civil Engineer Squadron 317th Aviation Maintenance Squadron 319th Communications Squadron

327th Signal Battalion 329th Quartermaster Battalion 342nd Military Police Detachment 355th Civil Engineering Squadron 335th Wing 372nd Maintenance Company 373rd Contracting Support Brigade 375th Operations Support Squadron 375th Quartermaster Detachment 1 395th Ordinance Company 406th Combat Sustainment Support Battalion 416th American Expeditionary Force Special Forces 435th Vehicle Readiness Squadron 436th Airlift Wing 437th Civil Engineer Squadron 437th Aerial Port Squadron 463rd Aviation Maintenance Squadron 517th Airlift Squadron 517th Aviation Maintenance Squadron 528th Support Battalion 530th Quartermaster Task Force 542nd Quartermaster Company 615th Air Mobility Operations Group 615th Air Mobility Squadron 653rd Combat Logistics Support Squadron 659th Maintenance Company 703rd Aircraft Maintenance Squadron 711th Special Operations Squadron 716th Aircraft Maintenance Group 721st Security Forces Squadron 728th Engineer Battalion 769th Engineer Unit 796th Civil Engineer Squadron 815th Air Mobility Squadron 815th Tanker Airlift Control Element 823rd Red Horse Squadron 824th Security Forces Squadron

919th Special Operations Maintenance Group 919th Special Operations Wing 927th Security Forces Squadron 945th Engineer Detachment 1 945th Engineer Detachment 2 972nd Military Police Company 928th Quartermaster Company 3436th Military Intelligence Battalion Headquarters and Headquarters Company, 10th Mountain Division Logistics Civil Augmentation Program Support Brigade Marine Air Control Squadron 2, 2nd Marine Air Wing Marine Air Control Squadron 4, 1st Marine Air Wing Task Force 22 Task Force 1-87 Infantry U.S. Air Force Special Operations **Command Headquarters** Army Medical Specialist Corps

Case 3:23-cv-00408-RNC Document 1-2 Filed 04/03/23 Page 1 of 6

### EXHIBIT B

### The Jerome N. Frank Legal Services Organization

YALE LAW SCHOOL

Army Public Health Center FOIA Coordinator 5158 Blackhawk Road Aberdeen Proving Grounds, MD 21010-5403

January 30, 2023

### **Re: FOIA Request for USACHPPM Records Related to Public Health Information** Associated with U.S. Servicemembers in Uzbekistan

To Whom It May Concern:

This letter constitutes a request ("Request"), pursuant to the Freedom of Information Act ("FOIA"), 5 U.S.C. § 552, for records<sup>1</sup> in the possession of the United States Army Public Health Center (APHC). The Request is submitted by counsel on behalf of the Stronghold Freedom Foundation and the Connecticut Veterans Legal Center ("Requesters").

Requesters ask that you provide any and all United States Army Center for Health Promotion and Preventative Medicine (USACHPPM) records relating to the Karshi-Khanabad base ("K2") in Uzbekistan from September 12, 2001 to present, possessed by APHC, including but not limited to:

- 1. All records related to efforts to evaluate environmental and occupational health hazards at K2 in 2001, 2002, 2004, and any other year(s) in which DoD/USACHPPM investigated or collected information regarding environmental and occupational health conditions at K2.
- 2. All daily summaries, narrative reports, or other correspondence from USACHPPM staff to K2 leadership or forces stationed at K2, USACHPPM leadership, or any other recipient regarding K2.
- 3. All reports submitted by United States military units to United States Central Command that pertain to environmental and occupational health conditions at K2.
- 4. All memoranda on environmental and occupational health conditions or toxic exposure issues or concerns by military units deployed to K2.
- 5. Any correspondence between K2 medical forces or leadership and USACHPPM personnel involving potential environmental and occupational health hazards or concerns.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The term "records" as used herein includes all records or communications preserved in electronic or written form, including but not limited to correspondence, documents, data, videotapes, audiotapes, emails, faxes, files, guidance, guidelines, evaluations, instructions, analyses, memoranda, agreements, notes, orders, policies, procedures, protocols, reports, rules, technical manuals, technical specifications, training manuals, or studies.

Page 2 of 5 January 30, 2023

- 6. Any correspondence from K2 forces to higher levels in the chain of command regarding potential environmental or occupational health issues or toxic exposure concerns.
- 7. Any meeting minutes regarding environmental and occupational health conditions at K2.
- 8. Any and all records concerning media, Congressional, or individual inquiries regarding environmental and occupational health conditions at K2.

Recently, Attorney General Merrick Garland promulgated a memorandum on FOIA guidelines to the heads of Executive Departments and Agencies.<sup>2</sup> These guidelines direct that agencies should apply a "presumption of openness" and to work "in a spirit of cooperation."<sup>3</sup> Importantly, it clarifies that "[i]nformation that might technically fall within an exemption should not be withheld from a FOIA requester unless the agency can identify a foreseeable harm or legal bar to disclosure" and that "[i]n case of doubt, openness should prevail."<sup>4</sup>

### **Requesters Request a Fee Waiver**

Requesters agree to pay search, duplication, and review fees up to \$100. If the fees amount to more than \$100, Requester requests a fee waiver pursuant to 5 U.S.C. 552(a)(4)(A)(iii).

### A. Disclosure is in the public interest

FOIA requires federal agencies to furnish documents at zero or reduced charges if "disclosure of the information is in the public interest because it is likely to contribute significantly to public understanding of the operations or activities of the government and is not primarily in the commercial interest of the requester." 5 U.S.C. § 552(a)(4)(A)(iii). FOIA's legislative history makes clear that the "fee waiver provision . . . is to be liberally construed in favor of waivers for noncommercial requesters." *Cause of Action v. Federal Trade Com'n*, 961 F. Supp. 2d 142, 154 (D.D.C. 2013) (internal quotation marks omitted); *see also Serv. Women's Action Network v. Dep't of Def.*, 888 F. Supp. 2d 282, 288–90 (D. Conn. 2012). Disclosure of the requested information would directly shed light on identifiable operations and activities of the government, 5 U.S.C. § 552(a)(4)(A)(iii), in particular those of APHC.

### B. Requesters have no commercial interest in this request

Disclosure of information in this matter is not primarily in the commercial interest of either Stronghold Freedom Foundation or the Connecticut Veterans Legal Center, the Requesters. Requesters are a § 501(c)(3) tax-exempt, nonprofit organization whose primary goal is to assist veterans. Requesters will make no commercial use of the requested information and has no commercial interest in accessing the requested records. Any information disclosed by Requesters as a result of this FOIA request will be available to the public at no cost. Thus, a fee waiver would fulfill Congress's legislative intent. *See Judicial Watch, Inc. v. Rossotti*, 326 F.3d 1309,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> U.S. DEP'T OF JUST., OFF. OF ATT'Y GEN., FREEDOM OF INFORMATION ACT GUIDELINES, (Mar. 15, 2022), https://www.justice.gov/ag/page/file/1483516/download.

 $<sup>^{3}</sup>$  *Id.* at 1 and 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Id. at 1.

Page 3 of 5 January 30, 2023

1312 (D.C. Cir. 2003) ("Congress amended FOIA to ensure that it be 'liberally construed in favor of waivers for noncommercial requesters.""); OPEN Government Act of 2007 § 2, Pub. L. No. 110-175, 121 Stat. 2524, 2524 (2007) (finding that "disclosure, not secrecy, is the dominant objective of the Act," but that "in practice, the Freedom of Information Act has not always lived up to the ideals of that Act . . . .").

### C. The requested information will contribute to public understanding

If the agency determines that the disclosure "is in the public interest because it is likely to contribute to public understanding of the operations or activities of the government" and is not primarily in the requestor's commercial interest, it must furnish responsive records at no cost or at a reduced rate. 28 C.F.R. § 16.10(k)(2)(ii). The subject of this Request indisputably involves issues that will "contribute significantly to public understanding" of the operations or activities of APHC. 5 U.S.C. § 552(a)(4)(A)(iii). Determining whether a request involves issues that will significantly contribute to public understanding requires consideration of whether disclosure of the requested records will be meaningfully informative, and whether the disclosure contributes to the understanding of a reasonably broad audience of persons interested in the subject. 28 C.F.R. §§ 16.10(k)(2)(ii)(A)-(B); see also Judicial Watch, Inc. v. Rossotti, 326. F. Supp. 3d at 1312.

The information requested will be meaningfully informative because DoD has not yet provided veterans and the general public with adequate information regarding sources of environmental and occupational health hazards at K2. The more than 15,000 persons who served at K2, and their family members, have been directly impacted by the severe environmental and health hazards there. The public has an interest in knowing how APHC has assessed health risks of the many veterans who have faced serious potential health consequences as a result of their service at locations with the potential for toxic exposures, including K2.

K2 veterans and the general public are highly interested in this issue. Among other media outlets, ABC News<sup>5</sup> and McClatchy<sup>6</sup> have recently investigated toxic exposures at K2 and raised questions regarding the Department's response. Media interest in environment and occupational health conditions at K2 began in 2002<sup>7</sup> and has been consistent in the years since. Additionally, there are currently several bills before Congress concerning toxic exposure at K2,<sup>8</sup> and Secretary of Veterans Affairs Denis McDonough recently testified before the Senate Committee on Veterans' Affairs about conditions at K2.<sup>9</sup> On November 18, 2020, the House Committee on

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Shoshana Dubnow, *K2 veterans demand investigation into deadly exposure: 'Congress needs to act'*, ABC NEWS, Feb. 14, 2020, https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/k2-veterans-demand-investigation-deadly-exposure-congress-act/story?id=68807933.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Tara Copp, *Toxic 'Black Goo' Base Used by U.S. had Enriched Uranium. More Veterans Report Cancer.* MCCLATCHY NEWS, Feb. 3, 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> E.g., Carol J. Williams, *Traces of Nerve Gas Found at Uzbek Base Used by U.S.*, L.A. TIMES, June 10, 2022, https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-2002-jun-10-fg-badgas10-story.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> K2 Veterans Care Act of 2021, S. 454 and H.R. 1355, 117<sup>th</sup> Cong. (2021) (providing health care and benefits to veterans who were exposed to toxic substances at K2); Comprehensive and Overdue Support for Troops of War Act of 2022, S. 3003, 117<sup>th</sup> Cong. (2022) (improving health care for veterans who were exposed to toxic substances at, *inter alia*, K2); Honoring our PACT Act of 2021, H.R. 3967, 117<sup>th</sup> Cong. (2022) (improving health care for veterans who were exposed to toxic substances at, *inter alia*, K2); received in the Senate on March 3, 2022).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Honoring our PACT Act of 2021: Hearing on H.R. 3967 Before the S. Comm. on Veterans' Affairs, 117th Cong. (2022) (statement of Sec. McDonough on potential toxic exposures at K2).

Page 4 of 5 January 30, 2023

Oversight and Reform, Subcommittee on National Security held a hearing to assess how DoD and the Department of Veterans Affairs has, and will, address environmental and occupational health concerns at K2.<sup>10</sup>

Further, disclosure contributes to the understanding of a reasonably broad audience of persons interested in the subject. Requester Stronghold Freedom Foundation is a leading voice for veterans exposed to toxic material in service in the United States. Since 2012, Stronghold Freedom Foundation has helped hundreds of veterans and their survivors in their efforts to obtain disability, death, and medical benefits.

### D. Requester is a representative of the news media

We also request a waiver of search and review fees on the grounds that SFF qualifies as a "representative of the news media." 28 C.F.R. §§ 16.10 (c)(1)-(2), (d)(1). Accordingly, fees associated with the processing of the Request should be "limited to reasonable standard charges for document duplication." 5 U.S.C. § 552(a)(4)(A)(ii)(III); *see also* 32 C.F.R. § 286.12(e)(1) (no search fees will be charged to "representatives of the news media"), 28 C.F.R. §§ 16.10(c)(1)(i), (d)(1) (search and review fees shall not be charged to "representatives of the news media"). SFF has generated and been the subject of widespread media interest and has played a significant role in bringing attention to toxic exposure issues facing veterans.

Stronghold Freedom Foundation meets the statutory and regulatory definitions of a "representative of the news media" because it is an "entity that gathers information of potential interest to a segment of the public, uses . . . editorial skills to turn the raw materials into a distinct work, and distributes that work to an audience." 5 U.S.C. § 552(a)(4)(A)(ii)(III); *see also Nat'l Sec. Archive v. Dep't of Def.*, 880 F.2d 1381, 1387 (D.C. Cir. 1989); *Elec. Privacy Info Ctr. v. Dep't of Def.*, 241 F. Supp. 2d 5, 10-15 (D.D.C. 2003) (finding non-profit public interest group that disseminated an electronic newsletter and published books was a "representative of the media" for purposes of FOIA). SFF has a public website section dedicated to promulgating news relating to K2 and toxic exposure issues more broadly, and operates an email list and social media platforms for veterans stationed at K2, their families, and the interested public. For instance, the SFF Facebook group has more than 2,800 followers. SFF also produces and distributes a newsletter, Keeping the Promise,<sup>11</sup> to thousands of members and followers, and pitches stories to other members of the news media to spread information regarding K2 veterans to the general public.

### **Requesters Request a Determination Within Twenty Business Days**

Requesters ask that records be provided in electronic format rather than in paper copy, and by electronic means rather than U.S. mail, if possible. Requesters expect the determination of this

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Karshi-Khanabad: Honoring the Heroes of Camp Stronghold Freedom: Hearing Before the Subcomm. On Nat'l Sec. of the H. Comm. on Oversight and Reform, 116<sup>th</sup> Cong. (2020) (statement of Chairwoman Maloney and S. Comm. Chairman Lynch) ("Our Subcommittee's bipartisan investigation revealed clear evidence that K2 veterans were exposed to toxic and environmental hazards.").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Keeping the Promise, SFF UPDATE (SFF, Wellton, AZ) Apr. 28, 2022 (Raising awareness about recent Congressional action related to K2).

Page 5 of 5 January 30, 2023

Request within twenty business days pursuant to 5 U.S.C. § 552(a)(6)(A)(i). If this Request is denied in whole or in part, please justify all redactions by reference to the specific FOIA exemption(s) in accordance with *Vaughn v. Rosen*, 484 F.2d 820 (D.C. Cir. 1973). In addition, please release all disclosable portions of otherwise exempt material. We reserve the right to appeal your decision to withhold any information or to deny a fee waiver.

If APHC believes it would be in the interest of all parties to discuss ways to narrow the scope of this Request in order to provide responsive documents more expeditiously, please contact undersigned counsel.

Should you have any questions while processing this Request, we can be contacted by mail as per the letterhead, email at the address below, by telephone at (203) 432-4800.

<u>/s/ Meghan Brooks</u> Grace Fenwick, Law Student Intern Derek Nelson, Law Student Intern Michael Sullivan, Law Student Intern Nate Urban, Law Student Intern Meghan Brooks, Supervising Attorney Michael J. Wishnie, Supervising Attorney Veterans Legal Services Clinic Jerome N. Frank Legal Services Organization Yale Law School meghan.brooks@ylsclinics.org Case 3:23-cv-00408-RNC Document 1-3 Filed 04/03/23 Page 1 of 6

## **EXHIBIT C**

Case 3:23-cv-00408-RNC Document 1-3 Filed 04/03/23 Page 2 of 6

### The Jerome N. Frank Legal Services Organization

YALE LAW SCHOOL

United States Central Command J6-RDF (FOIA) 7115 South Boundary Boulevard MacDill AFB, FL 33621-5101

January 25, 2023

### **Re:** Supplemental FOIA Request for Records Related to Public Health Information Associated with U.S. Servicemembers in Uzbekistan

To Whom It May Concern:

This letter constitutes a supplemental request ("Request"), pursuant to the Freedom of Information Act ("FOIA"), 5 U.S.C. § 552, for records<sup>1</sup> in the possession of the United States Central Command (USCENTCOM). The Request is submitted by counsel on behalf of the Stronghold Freedom Foundation and the Connecticut Veterans Legal Center ("Requesters") as a supplement to their initial FOIA requests dated October 11, 2022 (copy attached as "Exhibit A").

Requesters ask that you provide any and all United States Army Center for Health Promotion and Preventative Medicine (USACHPPM) records relating to the Karshi-Khanabad base ("K2") in Uzbekistan from September 12, 2001 to present possessed by USCENTCOM, including but not limited to:

- Any copies of the documents published by the online news organization McClatchy alongside their December 20, 2019, article titled "Cancers strike veterans who deployed to Uzbek base where black goo oozed, ponds glowed"<sup>2</sup> in the possession of USCENTCOM;
- 2. All records, reports, laboratory notes, testing data, draft reports, and correspondence related to the above documents, including records sufficient to show the methodologies of each test conducted for each document.

Recently, Attorney General Merrick Garland promulgated a memorandum on FOIA guidelines to the heads of Executive Departments and Agencies.<sup>3</sup> These guidelines direct that agencies should apply a "presumption of openness" and to work "in a spirit of cooperation."<sup>4</sup> Importantly, it

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The term "records" as used herein includes all records or communications preserved in electronic or written form, including but not limited to correspondence, documents, data, videotapes, audiotapes, emails, faxes, files, guidance, guidelines, evaluations, instructions, analyses, memoranda, agreements, notes, orders, policies, procedures, protocols, reports, rules, technical manuals, technical specifications, training manuals, or studies.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Tara Copp, *Cancers strike veterans who deployed to Uzbek Base where black goo oozed, ponds glowed*, THE MCCLATCHY COMPANY (Dec. 20, 2019), https://account.mcclatchydc.com/paywall/subscriber-

only?resume=238510218&intcid=ab\_archive; see generally Karshi-Khanabad: Hazardous Exposures and Effects on U.S. Servicemembers Before the Subcomm. on Nat. Sec. of the H. Comm. on Oversight, 116th Cong. 3-13 (2020) (referencing the McClatchy investigation) ("It is alarming to read . . . the stories described in the McClatchy investigation.").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> U.S. DEP'T OF JUST., OFF. OF ATT'Y GEN., FREEDOM OF INFORMATION ACT GUIDELINES, (Mar. 15, 2022), https://www.justice.gov/ag/page/file/1483516/download.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Id. at 1 and 5.

Page 2 of 5 January 25, 2023

clarifies that "[i]nformation that might technically fall within an exemption should not be withheld from a FOIA requester unless the agency can identify a foreseeable harm or legal bar to disclosure" and that "[i]n case of doubt, openness should prevail."<sup>5</sup>

### **Requesters Request a Fee Waiver**

Requesters agree to pay search, duplication, and review fees up to 100. If the fees amount to more than 100, Requester requests a fee waiver pursuant to 5 U.S.C. 552(a)(4)(A)(iii).

### A. Disclosure is in the public interest

FOIA requires federal agencies to furnish documents at zero or reduced charges if "disclosure of the information is in the public interest because it is likely to contribute significantly to public understanding of the operations or activities of the government and is not primarily in the commercial interest of the requester." 5 U.S.C. § 552(a)(4)(A)(iii). FOIA's legislative history makes clear that the "fee waiver provision . . . is to be liberally construed in favor of waivers for noncommercial requesters." *Cause of Action v. Federal Trade Com'n*, 961 F. Supp. 2d 142, 154 (D.D.C. 2013) (internal quotation marks omitted); *see also Serv. Women's Action Network v. Dep't of Def.*, 888 F. Supp. 2d 282, 288–90 (D. Conn. 2012). Disclosure of the requested information would directly shed light on identifiable operations and activities of the government, 5 U.S.C. § 552(a)(4)(A)(iii), in particular those of USCENTCOM.

### B. Requesters have no commercial interest in this request

Disclosure of information in this matter is not primarily in the commercial interest of either Stronghold Freedom Foundation or the Connecticut Veterans Legal Center, the Requesters. Requesters are a § 501(c)(3) tax-exempt, nonprofit organization whose primary goal is to assist veterans. Requesters will make no commercial use of the requested information and has no commercial interest in accessing the requested records. Any information disclosed by Requesters as a result of this FOIA request will be available to the public at no cost. Thus, a fee waiver would fulfill Congress's legislative intent. *See Judicial Watch, Inc. v. Rossotti*, 326 F.3d 1309, 1312 (D.C. Cir. 2003) ("Congress amended FOIA to ensure that it be 'liberally construed in favor of waivers for noncommercial requesters.""); OPEN Government Act of 2007 § 2, Pub. L. No. 110-175, 121 Stat. 2524, 2524 (2007) (finding that "disclosure, not secrecy, is the dominant objective of the Act," but that "in practice, the Freedom of Information Act has not always lived up to the ideals of that Act....").

### C. The requested information will contribute to public understanding

If the agency determines that the disclosure "is in the public interest because it is likely to contribute to public understanding of the operations or activities of the government" and is not primarily in the requestor's commercial interest, it must furnish responsive records at no cost or at a reduced rate. 28 C.F.R. § 16.10(k)(2)(ii). The subject of this Request indisputably involves issues that will "contribute significantly to public understanding" of the operations or activities of USCENTCOM. 5 U.S.C. § 552(a)(4)(A)(iii). Determining whether a request involves issues

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Id. at 1.

Page 3 of 5 January 25, 2023

that will significantly contribute to public understanding requires consideration of whether disclosure of the requested records will be meaningfully informative, and whether the disclosure contributes to the understanding of a reasonably broad audience of persons interested in the subject. 28 C.F.R. §§ 16.10(k)(2)(ii)(A)-(B); *see also Judicial Watch, Inc. v. Rossotti*, 326. F. Supp. 3d at 1312.

The information requested will be meaningfully informative because DoD has not yet provided veterans and the general public with adequate information regarding sources of environmental and occupational health hazards at K2. The more than 15,000 persons who served at K2, and their family members, have been directly impacted by the severe environmental and health hazards there. The public has an interest in knowing how USCENTCOM has assessed health risks of the many veterans who have faced serious potential health consequences as a result of their service at locations with the potential for toxic exposures, including K2.

K2 veterans and the general public are highly interested in this issue. Among other media outlets, ABC News<sup>6</sup> and McClatchy<sup>7</sup> have recently investigated toxic exposures at K2 and raised questions regarding the Department's response. Media interest in environment and occupational health conditions at K2 began in 2002<sup>8</sup> and has been consistent in the years since. Additionally, there are currently several bills before Congress concerning toxic exposure at K2,<sup>9</sup> and Secretary of Veterans Affairs Denis McDonough recently testified before the Senate Committee on Veterans' Affairs about conditions at K2.<sup>10</sup> On November 18, 2020, the House Committee on Oversight and Reform, Subcommittee on National Security held a hearing to assess how DoD and the Department of Veterans Affairs has, and will, address environmental and occupational health concerns at K2.<sup>11</sup>

Further, disclosure contributes to the understanding of a reasonably broad audience of persons interested in the subject. Requester Stronghold Freedom Foundation is a leading voice for veterans exposed to toxic material in service in the United States. Since 2012, Stronghold Freedom Foundation has helped hundreds of veterans and their survivors in their efforts to obtain disability, death, and medical benefits.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Shoshana Dubnow, *K2 veterans demand investigation into deadly exposure: 'Congress needs to act'*, ABC NEWS, Feb. 14, 2020, https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/k2-veterans-demand-investigation-deadly-exposure-congress-act/story?id=68807933.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Tara Copp, *Toxic 'Black Goo' Base Used by U.S. had Enriched Uranium. More Veterans Report Cancer.* MCCLATCHY NEWS, Feb. 3, 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> E.g., Carol J. Williams, *Traces of Nerve Gas Found at Uzbek Base Used by U.S.*, L.A. TIMES, June 10, 2022, https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-2002-jun-10-fg-badgas10-story.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> K2 Veterans Care Act of 2021, S. 454 and H.R. 1355, 117<sup>th</sup> Cong. (2021) (providing health care and benefits to veterans who were exposed to toxic substances at K2); Comprehensive and Overdue Support for Troops of War Act of 2022, S. 3003, 117<sup>th</sup> Cong. (2022) (improving health care for veterans who were exposed to toxic substances at, *inter alia*, K2); Honoring our PACT Act of 2021, H.R. 3967, 117<sup>th</sup> Cong. (2022) (improving health care for veterans who were exposed to toxic substances at, *inter alia*, K2); Honoring our PACT Act of 2021, H.R. 3967, 117<sup>th</sup> Cong. (2022) (improving health care for veterans who were exposed to toxic substances at, *inter alia*, K2; received in the Senate on March 3, 2022).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Honoring our PACT Act of 2021: Hearing on H.R. 3967 Before the S. Comm. on Veterans' Affairs, 117th Cong. (2022) (statement of Sec. McDonough on potential toxic exposures at K2).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Karshi-Khanabad: Honoring the Heroes of Camp Stronghold Freedom: Hearing Before the Subcomm. On Nat'l Sec. of the H. Comm. on Oversight and Reform, 116<sup>th</sup> Cong. (2020) (statement of Chairwoman Maloney and S. Comm. Chairman Lynch) ("Our Subcommittee's bipartisan investigation revealed clear evidence that K2 veterans were exposed to toxic and environmental hazards.").

Page 4 of 5 January 25, 2023

### D. Requester is a representative of the news media

We also request a waiver of search and review fees on the grounds that SFF qualifies as a "representative of the news media." 28 C.F.R. §§ 16.10 (c)(l)-(2), (d)(l). Accordingly, fees associated with the processing of the Request should be "limited to reasonable standard charges for document duplication." 5 U.S.C. § 552(a)(4)(A)(ii)(III); *see also* 32 C.F.R. § 286.12(e)(1) (no search fees will be charged to "representatives of the news media"), 28 C.F.R. §§ 16.10(c)(1)(i), (d)(1) (search and review fees shall not be charged to "representatives of the news media").

Stronghold Freedom Foundation meets the statutory and regulatory definitions of a "representative of the news media" because it is an "entity that gathers information of potential interest to a segment of the public, uses . . . editorial skills to turn the raw materials into a distinct work, and distributes that work to an audience." 5 U.S.C. § 552(a)(4)(A)(ii)(III); *see also Nat'l Sec. Archive v. Dep't of Def.*, 880 F.2d 1381, 1387 (D.C. Cir. 1989); *Elec. Privacy Info Ctr. v. Dep't of Def.*, 241 F. Supp. 2d 5, 10-15 (D.D.C. 2003) (finding non-profit public interest group that disseminated an electronic newsletter and published books was a "representative of the media" for purposes of FOIA). SFF has a public website section dedicated to promulgating news relating to K2 and toxic exposure issues more broadly, and operates an email list and social media platforms for veterans stationed at K2, their families, and the interested public. For instance, the SFF Facebook group has more than 2,800 followers. SFF also produces and distributes a newsletter, Keeping the Promise,<sup>12</sup> to thousands of members and followers, and pitches stories to other members of the news media to spread information regarding K2 veterans to the general public.

### **Requesters Request a Determination Within Twenty Business Days**

Requesters ask that records be provided in electronic format rather than in paper copy, and by electronic means rather than U.S. mail, if possible. Requesters expect the determination of this Request within twenty business days pursuant to 5 U.S.C. § 552(a)(6)(A)(i). If this Request is denied in whole or in part, please justify all redactions by reference to the specific FOIA exemption(s) in accordance with *Vaughn v. Rosen*, 484 F.2d 820 (D.C. Cir. 1973). In addition, please release all disclosable portions of otherwise exempt material. We reserve the right to appeal your decision to withhold any information or to deny a fee waiver.

If USCENTCOM believes it would be in the interest of all parties to discuss ways to narrow the scope of this Request in order to provide responsive documents more expeditiously, please contact undersigned counsel.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Keeping the Promise, SFF UPDATE (SFF, Wellton, AZ) Apr. 28, 2022 (Raising awareness about recent Congressional action related to K2).

Page 5 of 5 January 25, 2023

Should you have any questions while processing this Request, we can be contacted by mail as per the letterhead, email at the address below, by telephone at (203) 432-4800.

<u>/s/ Meghan Brooks</u> Grace Fenwick, Law Student Intern Derek Nelson, Law Student Intern Michael Sullivan, Law Student Intern Nate Urban, Law Student Intern Meghan Brooks, Supervising Attorney Michael J. Wishnie, Supervising Attorney Veterans Legal Services Clinic Jerome N. Frank Legal Services Organization Yale Law School meghan.brooks@ylsclinics.org Case 3:23-cv-00408-RNC Document 1-4 Filed 04/03/23 Page 1 of 4

## **EXHIBIT D**



# Privacy Act Data Cover Sheet

To be used on all documents containing personal information

### DOCUMENTS ENCLOSED ARE SUBJECT TO THE PRIVACY ACT OF 1974

Contents shall not be disclosed, discussed, or shared with individuals unless they have a direct need-to-know in the performance of their official duties. Deliver this/these document(s) directly to the intended recipient. **DO NOT** drop off with a third-party.

The enclosed document(s) may contain personal or profileged information and should be treated as "For Official Use Only." Unauthorized disclanate of this information may result in **CIVIL** and **CRIMINAL** penalties. If you are not the intended recipient or believe that you have received this document(s) in error, do not copy, disseminate or otherwise use the information and contact the owner/creator or your Privacy Act officer regarding the document(s).

# **Privacy Act Data Cover Sheet**

DD FORM 2923, SEP 2010



DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE FREEDOM OF INFORMATION DIVISION 1155 DEFENSE PENTAGON WASHINGTON, DC 20301-1155

> Ref: 23-F-0477 March 6, 2023

Ms. Meghan Brooks The Jerome N. Frank Legal Services Organization Post Office Box 209090 New Haven, CT 06520-9090

Dear Ms. Brooks:

This is the final response to your January 25, 2023 Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) request, a copy of which is enclosed for your convenience. We received your request on February 9, 2023, and assigned it FOIA case number 23-F-0477. We ask that you use this number when referring to your request.

The Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense for Health Affairs (OASD HA), a component of the office of the Secretary of Defense, reviewed this request and determined that this request has been misdirected. Please note that this FOIA office only processes requests for the Office of the Secretary of Defense and the Joint Staff. There is no central FOIA processing point for records for the entire Department of Defense (DoD). FOIA processing is decentralized and delegated to those officials of the Military Departments and various DoD Components who generate and/or maintain the records being sought or reviewed. In this instance, the Defense Health Agency (DHA) and the United States Army, who operate their own FOIA programs, would most likely have cognizance over the information you have requested.

For your convenience, contact information for Army FOIA office and the Defense Health Agency are provided below:

U.S. Army Freedom of Information Act Office Records Management and Declassification Agency 9301 Chapek Rd. Bldg 1458 Fort Belvoir, VA 22060 usarmy.belvoir.hqda-oaa-ahs.mbx.rmda-foia@mail.mil

DHA Freedom of Information Service Center 7700 Arlington Boulevard, Suite 5101 Falls Church, Virginia 22042-5101 <u>dha.ncr.pcl.mbx.foia-requests@health.mil</u>

In this instance, fees for processing your request were below the threshold for requiring payment. Please note that fees may be assessed on future requests.

If you have questions about the foregoing, please do not hesitate to contact the Action Officer assigned to your request, Samuel Giovannucci, at samuel.t.giovannucci.ctr@mail.mil or 703-693-6841. Additionally, if you have concerns about service provided by our office, please contact a member of our Leadership Team at 571-372-0498 or Toll Free at 866-574-4970.

Should you wish to inquire about mediation services, you may contact the OSD/JS FOIA Public Liaison, Toni Fuentes, at 571-372-0462, or by email at OSD.FOIALiaison@mail.mil. You may also contact the Office of Government Information Services (OGIS) at the National Archives and Records Administration to inquire about the FOIA mediation services they offer. The contact information for OGIS is as follows:

> Office of Government Information Services National Archives and Records Administration 8601 Adelphi Road-OGIS College Park, MD 20740 E-mail: ogis@nara.gov Telephone: 202-741-5770 Fax: 202-741-5769 Toll-free: 1-877-684-6448

You have the right to appeal to the appellate authority, Ms. Joo Chung, Assistant to the Secretary of Defense for Privacy, Civil Liberties, and Transparency (PCLT), Office of the Secretary of Defense, at the following address: 4800 Mark Center Drive, ATTN: PCLFD, FOIA Appeals, Mailbox #24, Alexandria, VA 22350-1700.

Your appeal must be postmarked within 90 calendar days of the date of this response. Alternatively, you may email your appeal to osd.foia-appeal@mail.mil. If you use email, please include the words "FOIA Appeal" in the subject of the email. Please also reference FOIA case number 23-F-0477, in any appeal correspondence.

We appreciate your patience in the processing of your request. As stated previously, please contact the Action Officer assigned to your request, Samuel Giovannucci, and reference FOIA case number 23-F-0477 if you have any questions or concerns.

Sincerely,

for Pamela Andrews Stephanie L. Carr Chief

Enclosure: As stated